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On May 15, residents will head to the
polls to cast their votes for the District’s
2012-2013 spending plan. This year, Rocky
Point and districts statewide will be facing
new budget laws as set forth by the New
York State Legislature this past June.  

The tax cap law dictates that school
districts and other municipalities must
limit annual increases to their tax levies by
two percent (or the rate of inflation, if
less). However, this law can be overridden
by a supermajority vote (60 percent or
more of voters). 

While this law has been called the “2%
tax cap,” the allowable tax cap for each
district may actually fall below or even
higher than 2%. This number is based on
a calculation of several factors. On
March 1, the District complied with state
regulations that mandates school districts
to submit a tax cap worksheet. This
worksheet provided formulas for the
District to calculate its tax cap limit.
According to School Business Official Greg
Hilton, adhering to the tax cap law will
result in a tax levy growth limit of 1.84%. 

During the past several weeks, the
Board of Education has been discussing
whether to present a spending plan that
will “pierce” the state’s tax cap limit. On
March 26, Superintendent of Schools Dr.
Michael F. Ring presented a proposed
budget that proposes a growth in the tax
levy of 3.2% and exceeds the legal cap
limit. “This spending plan will not only
maintain curricular and co-curricular
programs, but will increase the rigor of
our academic programs by adding five
Advanced Placement (AP) courses and
continuing the District’s Next STEP
initiatives,” Dr. Ring explained.  

The discussion about whether to pierce
the tax cap limit will continue to take
place until the 2012-2013 School District
Budget is adopted on April 18, 2012.  

For more information on the proposed
budget, visit the District’s website at
www.rockypointschools.org. 

UNDERSTANDING
THE TAX CAP LAW

The District is proud to
announce that Rocky
Point High School
students Alison Gohn,
Alan Rozet, and Casey
Heely have been named
the Class of 2012
Valedictorian, Salutatorian,
and Exhortation Speaker.
All three are exceptional
students whose academic achievements are equaled by their athletic, cultural, and
philanthropic pursuits. The community looks forward to hearing their parting words
during the graduation ceremony on June 22.  

Please be sure to read the students’ biographies in the summer newsletter/graduation
issue, which will be posted online in July.  

TOP THREE STUDENTS

High school students enrolled in teacher Brooke Bonomi’s and student teacher Kate Handel’s
government classes had the rare opportunity to meet United States Congressman Timothy Bishop.
The Congressman was invited to speak with students about the role of a congressman, but most of
the gathering involved a question-and-answer forum about national issues.

The students’ questions were detailed and substantive and included inquiries about job reform,
ways to reduce the price of college, voting eligibility, and ideas on how to reduce state and national
debt. They also discussed the issue of gay marriage rights, as well as birth control costs and right to
life issues. 

After the assembly, interested students remained to speak to Mr. Bishop about how to
volunteer on a congressional or presidential campaign. Some of the students also took the
opportunity to engage the Congressman further on specific issues.  

With Congressman
Tim Bishop&Q   A



Tuesday, May 15
7:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m.

High School Gymnasium

Remember to Vote!
2012-2013 School Budget and Trustee Election

Tuesday, May 1
5:30 p.m. 

Frank J. Carasiti Elementary School Library
Comprehensive budget information is available on the

District’s website at www.rockypointschools.org.

Budget Hearing

As is customary, the annual school budget vote and trustee
elections will be taking place on the third Tuesday of May,
approximately one month from now. Although this process is
“customary,” this year’s budget vote is different from all that have
come before. Specifically, this year represents the first year of the
new “tax cap” law, which defines different levels of voter support
required depending upon the expenditure plan put forth by the
Board of Education.

Although the final 2012-2013 expenditure plan and corresponding
tax levy will not be acted upon by the Board of Education until April
18, 2012, over the past several months we have engaged in a number
of budget workshops and presentations. Through these workshops
and presentations, I have put forward a recommended expenditure
plan that maintains our existing curricular and co-curricular programs
while continuing to support our Next STEP strategic initiatives. This
proposed spending plan represents a 2.97% increase over the prior
year.

In order to support the proposed 2012-2013 expenditure plan, an
equal amount of revenues must be defined. Potential sources of
revenue include aid from New York State, use of fund balance and
restricted reserves, miscellaneous revenues, and the tax levy. As has
been the case in the past, the tax levy represents the largest portion
of budgeted revenues. Due to a decline in state aid of nearly $2
million between the 2008-2009 school year and today (approximately
$3.5 million when adjusted for inflation), the proposed budget

includes nearly $4 million in appropriated fund balance and restricted
reserves. Additionally, the tax levy proposed for consideration by the
Board of Education is $44.9 million, an increase of 3.2% over the
existing levy.

Pursuant to the provisions of the new tax cap law, the proposed
3.2% tax levy increase will require a supermajority approval by 60%
of the voters. Although the requirements of this new law are complex
and the implications of various budget vote outcomes are
challenging, I urge all residents of our school district to learn more
about the proposed budget by viewing the most recent budget
presentation which may be found on the district website at:
http://tinyurl.com/rpbudget1213. Moreover, in addition to the Board
of Education meeting on April 18, 2012, there will be a formal
budget hearing on May 1, 2012 at the Frank J. Carasiti Elementary
School. Both of these scheduled events represent important
opportunities to share your thoughts on the proposed budget.  

As I have stated many times during this year’s budget process, this
year more than ever, our collective dialogue regarding the future
direction of our schools is essential in answering the question, “What
kind of school system do we want to provide for our community?”
With our partner in education, New York State, stepping farther and
farther back in terms of its contribution to the cost of public
education, and with the decision regarding local funding being
subject to the new rules set forth in the tax cap law, engagement in
the process of determining the future of public education at the local
level will be the key to mapping the future of our instructional and
co-curricular programs. Therefore, I urge all members of our
community to join in the discussions, become informed regarding the
new tax cap law, and help navigate these new waters as we seek a
smooth course for the future of our schools.

A Message from Your Superintendent
DR. MICHAEL F. RING
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JAE and middle
school teachers and
administrators
recently participated
in three days of
professional
development in how
to administer the
instruction of two
new reading
programs, Scholastic’s System 44 and READ 180 Next
Generation. These comprehensive reading programs will be
utilized for instruction of English as a Second Language (ESL)
and special education students in grades 3-8.

System 44 is a foundational reading and phonics program
designed to assist challenged and struggling readers in grades
3-12. This program focuses on phonics to decode language
and teaches students the principle that the English language is
comprised of 44 sounds and 26 letters. 

READ 180 is designed for struggling students in grades
4-12 who are reading two or more years below grade level.
Adaptive technology provides data to help teachers create
differentiated and individualized instruction for a student.
The READ 180 classroom starts with a 20-minute group
instruction and ends in a whole class wrap-up. In between,
three small groups rotate between the use of instructional
hardware on the computer, small group instruction, and
modeled and independent reading. 

Assistant Superintendent Dr. Deborah De Luca explained
that the programs will first be implemented in grades 3-8 at
JAE and the middle school. Individual coaching sessions for
both programs will begin this spring and continue into the
2012-2013 school year.  

STRONG READERS
Creating

JAE fifth-grade student
council members celebrated
St. Patrick’s Day with local
senior citizens during the
school’s annual Senior Citizen
Breakfast. The event was
punctuated with performances
by the school’s select chorus,
the High Notes, directed by
Craig Knapp. The seniors
joined in with the singing of
popular Irish music and even accompanied their hosts with folk dancing.

During art classes, the entire school crafted colorful placemats, which were given
to the guests as they entered the door. Select students also passed around trays of
desserts and kept the seniors’ coffee cups full throughout the morning. Not only
was the event a great way for the students to become acquainted with their guests,
it was a fun opportunity for the students to give back to the community.   

A Bit of Irish Cheer
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At Frank J. Carasiti Elementary School, the students have made a couple of new friends
with the installation of the Foster Grandparents Program. Wendy Balcerak (“Nanny”) and
Donna Ross (“Grandma Ross”) have been serving as an extra set of hands and ears in the
school’s classrooms. The two foster grandparents do not replace staff, but are an enriching
resource and extra support to the teachers. 

The Foster Grandparents Program commenced in 1965 as a national demonstration effort
of President Lyndon Johnson’s “War on Poverty.” The program has since evolved into one that
encourages seniors to make valuable contributions to their communities and to establish
mentor relationships with children. 

Linking Generations

Earlier this
winter, students at
Rocky Point Middle
School pledged to
treat others with
kindness after
participating in a
powerful and
popular character
education assembly
called Rachel’s
Challenge, which
profiles the last days of Rachel Scott, who was
killed in the Columbine High School shooting. In addition, 100
students were chosen by the school’s staff and peers to participate
in a Friends of Rachel training session to affect change in the
school’s culture by setting an example for their peers, making new
students feel welcome, preventing bullying, and showing kindness
toward others. 

This program is just one of many current character education
programs provided for District students in grades K-12. With the
passing of the Dignity for All Students Act (DASA), principals from
each school have been reviewing their schools’ current character
education programs to ensure that the District is in compliance
with DASA, effective on July 1, 2012.

DASA specifically bans harassment and discrimination against
students based on sexual orientation, gender, identity and
expression, race, color, weight, national origin, ethnicity, religion,
and disability. The law, authorized by former New York Governor
David Paterson, also mandates Districts to adopt anti-bullying
policies and to appoint one staff member per school to implement
anti-bullying techniques and measures. DASA further requires all
incidents of bullying or biased-based harassment to be reported to
the New York State Department of Education. 

“The District has already done an excellent job of creating a
K-12 curriculum that employs character education programs which
fulfill these mandates,” Assistant Superintendent Dr. Deborah
De Luca stated. “We are now reviewing those programs and plan
to build on them to ensure alignment with this new law.”   

For a list of the District’s many character education programs,
please log onto the District’s website at
www.rockypointschools.org.  

Starting a 
Chain Reaction

When clients enter the cosmetology classroom on the first floor of the high school
on Thursdays and Fridays, they are greeted and treated as if they are in a salon. For
eight years, the program, under the direction of teacher and former salon owner
Jeanne Stiastny and teacher assistant Rosalie Retus, has been offering regular clients
and students discounted salon services such as a haircut and blow dry, waxing,
coloring, and manicures and pedicures. 

Rocky Point resident Lucille Galluzzo is one of the program’s long-time
customers. She remarked that she comes back because she loves the girls. “They do
such a wonderful job,” Ms. Galluzzo stated.  

The cosmetology program will soon apply for career and technical education
(CTE) certification, which will allow the students credit for a high school English
and science class. This will also allow the students to receive some articulation credits
in participating school programs after graduation.  

There are currently 34 juniors and seniors enrolled in the two-year program,
which meets every day for three periods in the afternoon. They also meet in the
morning for periods 1, 2, and 3. Fridays are reserved for students to work on their
skills, and salon services are provided for clients on Thursdays and Fridays.
Customers need only to make an appointment for the program’s menu of
discounted services.

Ms. Stiastny explained that the cosmetology program established an internship
program this year as well, through which the seniors take advantage of the
opportunities to shampoo hair, clean up, and observe at Tranquility Salon and
Katherine Jon Salon. During the school year, the students also participated in the
Skills USA Regional Competition in Farmingdale and cut and styled hair during the
Locks of Love event. This May, they will compete at the Long Island Teachers’ Guild
Competition and hope to bring home many awards.

Business of Beauty
In the

District Programs
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Talented student-musicians throughout the District were selected to
perform in state and county music festivals based on teacher
recommendations and prior performance evaluations. The District
would like to congratulate the following students for their dedication to
music and their performance successes.

SCMEA Eastern All-County Festival
Division I:
Grace Donofrio – Chorus – Soprano            
Sabrina Duenas – Chorus – Soprano             
Ashley Figurski – Chorus – Soprano            
Nicolette Green – Chorus – Soprano            
Hunter Hess – Chorus – Soprano                  
Fiona Lambert – Chorus – Soprano              
Paul Leheste – Chorus – Soprano                 
Nicole Martinsen – Chorus – Soprano          
Nadine Smith – Chorus – Soprano                
Sarah Taylor – Chorus – Soprano                 
Kelsea Thompson – Chorus – Soprano         
Kaileigh Blessing – Orchestra – Violin  

Division II:
Nicholas Amato – Band – Baritone/Euph
Daniel Infranco – Band – French Horn
Christian Cabrera – Chorus – Baritone
Breanna Garske – Chorus – Soprano
Brian Greenberg – Chorus – Baritone
Nicholas Locastro – Chorus – Alto
Thomas Loomis – Chorus – Baritone
Nicholas Lovaglio – Chorus – Baritone
Mary Rose Romano –  Chorus – Alto
Alexandra Salamone – Chorus – Alto
Amy Lam – Orchestra – Violin

Division III:
Shannon Abernethy – Chorus – Soprano
Kyle Blessing – Orchestra – Viola
Samantha Blume – Chorus – Alto
Erin Damers – Chorus – Soprano
Julia Merkel – Band – Trombone
Rachel Parker – Chorus – Alto
Samuel Raleigh – Band – Snare Drum
Casey Williamson – Chorus – Alto

Long Island String Festival Association (LISFA)
William Gansle – Suffolk Elementary Festival (MS) – Cello
Amy Lam – Suffolk Secondary Festival (JH) – Violin 
Fred Volz - Suffolk Secondary Festival (HS) – Violin 

American Choral Directors Association (ACDA)
Jacqueline Baver            Brianna Lamoureux
Julia Brandow               Josh Vogel   
Hayley Nofi

Around the SchoolsMusic

Rocky Point High School drama students presented three spectacular
performances of Arthur Laurent’s “West Side Story” for packed audiences in the
high school auditorium. The cast of students from grades 9-12 worked
collaboratively under the tutelage of Director Mary Donovan to perfect their
choreography and lyrics. Senior citizens were also invited to attend an afternoon
performance prior to the weekend opening of the show. The District
congratulates the cast and crew for a job well done. 

HS Thespians
Take the Stage

JAE students were treated by the District’s Friends of Music to an inspiring
multicultural musical assembly with composer and conductor Nick Page. During
this one-hour “zest fest” of song, the students listened to and accompanied
Mr. Page in songs from around the world that held inspirational and positive
messages about life. 

“It’s all about community,” Mr. Page told the students. “If you are committed
to freedom, you must serve your community and each other.”

Mr. Page also attended the District’s annual Patriotic Concert at the high
school. During one of the performances, he unveiled a new song called “Many
Ways to Serve.” This song was not only dedicated to the JAE High Notes Select
Chorus, but sung by the chorus during the assembly for everyone to hear. 

Music from 
Many Cultures

On a 
High Note
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The District congratulates the following FJC student-scientists
whose science fair projects were selected as grade winners. These
students will have the opportunity to enter their projects in the
regional science fair at Brookhaven National Laboratory.   

Kindergarten:
Nicholas Mirabile – How Do You Make the Best Cookie?
Evan Skoblicki – The Effects of Beverages on Tooth Enamel
First Grade:
Joseph Mercurio – What Surface Will Make the Beyblade Spin the

Fastest?
Nicholas O’Shea – No Nose, No Taste
Second Grade:
Jillian Giorlando – Who Burned the Cookies on the Cookie Sheet?
Logan Eye – Does the Color of Sand Make It Hot?

Learning the
Scientific Method

While many seniors are still checking their mailboxes for the
proverbial envelope which holds their future, a number of graduating
seniors have already heard from colleges through the early decision
and early acceptance procedures. Here is a sampling of educational
institutions that graduates will attend this fall.

Adelphi University
Cornell University

Culinary Institute of America
Dowling College

Florida Atlantic University 
Hofstra University

Iona College
James Madison University

Johnson and Wales University
Ohio University
Pace University

Penn State University
Sacred Heart University

St. Joseph’s College
State University of New York 

Syracuse University
University of 

Massachusetts-Amherst
University of New Hampshire

University of Rhode Island
University of South Carolina

University of Vermont

Middle school students in Erica Alemaghides’ and Scott Lindsay’s
history classes participated in a motivational activity in which the
classroom was set up to depict a World War I trench warfare battle.
The students were divided on two sides, representing the Central and
Allied Powers. During the exercise, students entered the minefields of
“no man’s land” in an attempt to attack the opposing trench. Sounds
of war filled the room as the students threw paper artillery and
engaged in faux warfare exercises.

The purpose of this exercise was to teach the students that trench
warfare was an ineffective practice and one that more often resulted in
a stalemate and high fatality rates.  

Trench Warfare

Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School students, family
members, and staff filled the gymnasium with pillows and

blankets for a night of quiet reading to benefit the Madagascar Ankizy
Fund. The annual read-a-thon was a culminating activity to weeks of
recorded reading and the collection of one penny for every page read.
In all, the school raised over $2,200 for the fund, which is in the
process of building another school and providing health services to
residents of the impoverished nation of Madagascar. Since 2000, JAE
students have raised over $30,000 for this cause, and the school
located in Manombo is actually called the Rocky Point School.   

Stony Brook University paleontologist and fund organizer 
Dr. David Krauss congratulated the participants. “Every one of you
has been helping to carry this mission forward,” Dr. Krauss stated.   

COUNTING PENNIES

DISTRICT HAPPENINGS

Seeking 
Higher Knowledge
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Michael Nofi, President
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SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS

Dr. Michael F. Ring
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The mission of the Rocky Point Union Free School District is to
develop each child’s full potential in a nurturing and supportive
student-centered environment that will promote a foundation for
lifelong learning.

District Mission Statement

Boys Basketball: Scholar-Athlete Team
Robert Maloney – Academic All-County
Steven Soltysik – All-Conference and All-League
Andeas Vouliakis – All-League

Girls Basketball: Scholar-Athlete Team
Jessica Barber – All-League and Suffolk County Womens 

Basketball Coaches Association (SCWBCA) Scholarship
Amy Innes – Academic All-County
Reagan Lynch – All-League
Brittany Rinaldi – Rookie of the Year

Bowling:
Rachel Magnuson – All-League V (Second Team)

Cheerleading: Scholar-Athlete Team
Elizabeth Johannesen – Long Island Cheerleading Coaches

Association (LICCA) All-Star 

Girls Winter Track: Scholar-Athlete Team
Jamie Bornemann – All-League (Long Jump)
Ashley Faulhaber – All-League (600m)
Kelli Grossman – All-League (High Jump)

Wrestling: Scholar-Athlete Team 
Nicholas Accardi – All-League
CJ Archer – All-League
Thomas Dutton – All-County, All-League, and 

League Champion
Matthew Guerrisi – All-League
Vincent Loscalzo – All-League
Kevin Mauro – All-League
Brennan Strovink – All-League
Zachary Yazak – All-League

Sportsmanship Awards
Boys Varsity Bowling – Coach John Schumacher
Girls Varsity Basketball – Coach Bob Kiernan
Middle School Girls Volleyball (Blue Team) – 

Coach Cindy Krejci
Middle School Girls Volleyball (White Team) – 

Coach Jennifer Perrotte
JV Wrestling - Coach Anthony Ciolino

The winter sports season ended on a high note. Earlier in the
season, the varsity cheerleaders were named UCA National
Champions for a second consecutive year. High school wrestler
Timothy Dutton is now ranked 3rd nationally, and middle school
wrestler Nick Pagnotta ranks 6th nationally. Timothy received his
first All-American designation, while Nick has received the
designation as an All-American twice. In addition, six of the
District’s teams were designated as scholar-athlete teams. 

The following is a list of individual and team awards received
by the District’s winter athletes.    

Sports Wrap-Up

Students at Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School raised $7,878 for the American Heart
Association during the annual Jump Rope for Heart event. Physical education teacher Maria
Amoscato organized the voluntary event, which hosted approximately 150 students who raised
donations by demonstrating their jump rope, double jump rope, and Chinese jump rope skills to
the beat of popular music. The girls and boys, as well as the staff, participated in a class-level
jumpoff, and each of the winners won a trophy.

Jumping Rope for 
Heart Health Awareness

Walking for a Cure for Cancer
During a recent Board of Education

meeting, physical education teacher Maria
Amoscato was recognized for her years of
involvement in the Relay for Life campaign.
Since 2009, the annual mini-relay at Joseph A.
Edgar Intermediate School has raised $21,921
for the American Cancer Society, and over 300
participants walked around the designated
track in the school’s driveway during last year’s
event. This is the eighth year that Rocky Point
has sponsored Relay for Life. Participants have
camped out on the high school track and kept vigil for those who walked for the cause during
the 12-hour designated period. Over the combined years of hosting the event, Rocky Point has
raised $739,218 for the American Cancer Society’s research and programs.

The District will once again host a mini-relay and the annual Relay for Life main event. The
mini-relay will take place on May 18 at JAE from 3-5 p.m. The main event will take place on
June 8 from 6 a.m. to 6 p.m. on the high school track and field. For more information, please
log onto the District’s website at www.rockypointschools.org.

Saturday, April 28 from 9 a.m. to 3 p.m.
Events, Booths and Carnival Games

10 a.m. to 2 p.m.
Don’t miss this day of family fun!

JOIN US AT THE DISTRICT’S
2ND ANNUAL SPRING FEST


